 OFFICE OF CEMETERY OVERSIGHT
ADVISORY COUNCIL ON CEMETERY OPERATIONS

MINUTES
DATE:

October 30, 2014
TIME:

10:10 A.M. – 12:10 P.M.
PLACE:
Department of Labor, Licensing, and Regulation, 500 N. Calvert Street,

3rd Floor Conference Room, Baltimore, Maryland 21202

CALL TO ORDER
Chair Porter called the meeting to order at 10:10 a.m.  

MEMBERS PRESENT
Frank Porter, Acting Chair
Susan Cohen 

Yvonne Fisher

Andrew Linthicum

Walter Tegeler
David Zinner
MEMBERS ABSENT
Erich March
Harriet Suskin
STAFF PRESENT

Marilyn Harris-Davis, Director, Office of Cemetery Oversight
Deborah Rappazzo, Investigator

Leila Whitley, Administrative Aide
Paulette Wirsching, Assistant Attorney General

GUEST SPEAKERS
None
VISITORS
Tom Anderson-Board of Morticians
Kaija Dallessandro-Baltimore Crematory at Loudon Park

Nicholas Farano - potential candidate for the Consumer position on the Advisory Council 

Craig Huff-Moreland Memorial Park Cemetery

MINUTES
Acting Chair Porter called the meeting to order.  

The minutes from September 18, 2014 were approved with corrections.
ANNOUNCEMENTS/ DIRECTOR’S REPORT
The Advisory Council is able to meet on December 4, 2014, but there will not be any parking available.  We will try to get the third floor conference room.  There will not be a meeting in November.  

The Certified Public Accountant (CPA), Ms. Martin, that was at the last Advisory Council meeting is no longer working for OCO due to personal issues. Ms. Martin did, however, compliment the Office on the dedication and diligence that she observed in her time at OCO. She did notice some irregularities in the total numbers submitted by Stonemor in some of their perpetual care reporting. Upon conferring with Director Harris-Davis, she     contacted StoneMor, pointed out the irregularities, and asked them to resubmit them.    The Office is, currently, waiting for another CPA to be assigned from the temp agency and is proceeding with the permanent hiring process.   
Rusty Barnes was interested in being on the Advisory Council but the Office has not heard from him.  The Office will try to find someone else that is interested.  Harry Loleas will not mail any re-appointment letters until after the election.  Ms. Dallessandro is still interested in the Advisory Council crematory position.  Director Harris-Davis thinks the Office of Cemetery Oversight (OCO) is in need of another For-Profit member.  Nick Farano might be interested in a position with the Advisory Council.  

Most crematories have now passed inspections. The crematory processing system and categories are now in the AS 400 and the crematories will be receiving their official licenses shortly. 
The Gazette is the perfect newspaper to “spread the word” regarding OCO. Director Harris-Davis will coordinate with the editor and confer with the Advisory Council on subjects for articles.
INVESTIGATOR’S REPORT
To date, there are 173 new complaints.  There are still 20 open active files.  The most frequently reported complaints seem to be relative to maintenance. Often phone calls are received requesting general information in preparation for a loved one’s death or to verify the information received from the cemetery. In the case of an impending death, a call may be made to the Office by the person having the Power of Attorney. Generally, however, it seems that questions regarding insurance verification arise because the cemetery will not bury unless paid in full up front. In some unusual or exigent circumstances the Office is able to facilitate a payment arrangement for a family awaiting insurance verification. In such a case, the Advisory Council advised that the Office should be mindful of the fact that the cemetery may put itself in a precarious position if it takes a chance on a family that may ultimately not be able to pay. Director Harris-Davis and Mrs. Rappazzo agreed and said that they are aware of the fact that the obligation of the Office is to protect our licensees, as well.   
This month Mrs. Rappazzo visited a total of 10 cemeteries. Some of theses visits were combined with investigations and some were for introductory purposes. Moving forward she will meet with each cemetery to review their operations, processes and procedures.

OLD BUSINESS
The Office reported that they now have a good portion of the general price lists of our licensees in order to perform a comparative analysis. The Office is still in the process of identifying those companies that charge bench rite fees but do not put them on the general price list. The committee to perform the analysis is headed by David Zinner and he will provide a preliminary report soon. 
NEW BUSINESS
The Council inquired about the discrepancies in casket prices. It was agreed that casket prices on general price lists could be reviewed but Director Harris-Davis reminded them that we have no statutory authority to set prices but can look for trends.

The Council suggested that they look at issues that may need to be adjusted in the industry in preparation for next year’s legislative session. Consequently, they selected an   Issues Committee: Mr. March, Mr. Linthicum, Ms. Fisher, and Ms. Cohen will serve on that committee and recommend issues that the Office may want to address.
A potential non-profit organization contacted the Office to obtain information pertaining to  green burials. The packet of materials provided to Council members includes information regarding green burials performed in other states. After meeting with this group, Ms. Rappazzo and Director Harris-Davis visited Best Gate Memorial Park, which has a green burial section, to gather more information about this process. Green burials do not have headstones or caskets but do have river stones to identify where bodies are located.
The Deputy Secretary for Public Health Services of The Department of Health & Mental Hygiene requested a meeting with the Board of Morticians, the Anatomy Board and the Office to discuss protocols for potential death care initiatives and burial of Ebola Virus victims. Attending that meeting were Victor March, Frank Porter and Ron Wade, Director of the Board of Anatomy. The various considerations were discussed and each office will, subsequently, submit their respective protocols to the Secretary’s Office. The considerations include storage at 5 degrees above zero, and cremation as an option. Should there be a pacemaker in the deceased burial is the only option, however. BOM is submitting a list of funeral homes willing to take these victims. On the burial side victims will come to the cemetery in a “ziegler”sealed casket.    

Director Harris-Davis and the Director of the Board of Morticians (BOM) spoke at a conference for Citizens Advocacy Coalition (CAC) in early October. With the assistance of Mrs. Rappazzo they presented a slide show of the improved conditions of the crematories after implementation of the new regulations. The subject upon which they were asked to speak was “multi-agency collaboration in rulemaking”. The collaborative efforts between the agencies had been recognized and consequently, BOM and OCO were asked to report on the strategy utilized. The presentation was well received.    
Mandatory crematory forms will be posted on the website to be utilized by all licensed crematories in order to provide consistency.  

Potential Advisory Council meeting dates for 2015:


January 22, 2015


February 26, 2015


March 26, 2015


April 23, 2015


June 18, 2015

September 24, 2015


October 22, 2015


November 19, 2015


December 3, 2015
ADJOURNMENT

A motion was made to adjourn. The motion passed unanimously and the meeting adjourned at 12:10 p.m.
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